
CITY COUNCIL 
Regular Meeting Minutes 

April 8, 2024 

Mayor Drotzmann called the regular meeting to order at 7:00pm. Present were Councilors McCarthy, 
Barron, Linton, Primmer, Hardin, and Myers. Councilor Peterson’s absence was excused. Municipal Judge 
Cameron Bendixsen (exited at 8:41pm) was in attendance, as well as City Staff to include: City Manager 
Smith, Assistant City Manager Mark Morgan, City Attorney Rich Tovey, Chief Edmiston, Planning Director 
Clint Spencer, Finance Director Ignacio Palacios, Court Administrator Jillian Viles, Library Director Mark 
Rose, and City Recorder Lilly Alarcon-Strong. The pledge of allegiance was given. 

Presentation- Hermiston School District (HSD) Updates 
HSD Athletic Director Larry Usher gave updates to include: Dance Team’s recent triumphs, spring sports, 
current anticipated graduates of 377 students with graduation being held on June 6th at the Toyota Center, 
Summer School Program partnership with the City though Parks and Recreation to include the Summer 
Swim Program for elementary school ages children, Kindergarten registration, Fly Up days for students 
entering Junior High and High School, Board Listening Session, and Drivers Education Program restarting. 

Mayor Drotzmann and Councilor Primmer thanked the HSD for providing such important programs such 
as the Summer Swim and Drivers Education programs and congratulated the Dance Team’s victories.  

Proclamation- Month of the Military Child 
Mayor Drotzmann read the Month of the Military Child aloud and encouraged all to show support to 
military children. 

Applause from all in Council Chambers. 

Per Mayor Drotzmann’s request, City Recorder Alarcon-Strong stated the City is encouraging City officials 
and staff to show their support by wearing purple on April 11th, taking photos and posting those photos 
to social media while tagging the Oregon National Guard Child and Youth Program organization that is 
asking for our support in this effort. 

Citizen Input on Non-Agenda Items 
None given. 

Consent Agenda Items 
A. Committee Vacancy Announcements
B. Recommend Reappointment of Margaret Saylor to Position #8 of the Planning Commission for a

3-year term ending March 31, 2027.
C. Recommend Reappointment of Derek Caplinger to Position #9 of the Planning Commission for a

3-year term ending March 31, 2027.
D. Initiate annexation and comprehensive plan map amendment proceedings 4N2801B Tax Lots

1500, 1502 & 1503 Bankston & Gisi 1900/1940/2180 NE 10th St
E. Minutes of the March 25th Work Session and Regular Meetings
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Councilor McCarthy moved and Councilor Myers seconded to approve Consent Agenda items A-E. Motion 
carried unanimously. 
 
Library Design Update  
City Manager Smith presented information (PowerPoint Presentation attached) regarding design updates 
for the proposed Library remodel. 
 
Mayor Drotzmann stated no action is being requested from the Council regarding this item. The 
presentation is for the Council to give design feedback to staff and address questions. 
 
City Manager Smith and Library Director Mark Rose answered questions from the Council to include: 
current safety issues and concerns, safety element designs and functions that are essential to the remodel 
for patrons and staff, intent of “Makers and Teen Spaces” stating the Makers Space is intended to have 
items such as copiers and printers and other machines that the public would be able to use as not 
everyone has access to these items, the Teen Space is intended as a space for teens to congregate while 
enjoying library resources, staff only areas throughout out the building, current and future library staffing, 
different way to honor those who have previously supported the library as naming bricks will be removed, 
and more. 
 
Councilor Linton expressed her concern regarding moving forward with the proposed $4.5 million project, 
stating she feels that a remodel is unnecessary specifically as the City has been dealing with budget issues 
and does not feel the City should move forward with the remodel.    
 
City Manager Smith stated the Council already approved a bond to move forward on this remodel as well 
as other city building updates. The Council will only vote, in the future, to approve a construction contract 
for this project.   
 
Councilors Primmer, Barron, and McCarthy thanked those involved in the design process stating safety is 
and has been a concern in the library and the proposed design elements address these concerns, as well 
as give the library updates that all residents can be proud of. Councilor Barron reminded those in 
attendance that $2 million has been pledged to the City from Umatilla County specifically for this project.  
 
Public Comment 
Kena West (690 W Sandpiper)- Stated she loves the design as it is very inviting but would recommend that 
Library staff be more welcoming of people and have all of these spaces available for public use if the City 
will be spending this amount of money on the remodel. Ms. West stated she is part of a homeschooling 
group made up of about 50 students, when about 25 of them went to the Hermiston Library they were 
not made to feel welcome or accommodated; because of this, the group has not returned to the 
Hermiston Library and instead goes to the libraries in Stanfield and Echo. 
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Site selection for locating Pickleball Courts at Theater Sports Park 
City Manager Smith gave information (PowerPoint Presentation attached) regarding the proposed 
location of pickleball courts at Theater Sports Park. 
 
Councilor Myers and Barron stated the Parks and Recreation Advisory Committee and EOTEC Advisory 
Committee have tried to help find other locations for this group without success and feel that this new 
proposed area is a good fit. 
 
Public Comment 
Phil Hamm (Pickleball Committee)- Thanked Parks and Recreation Director Brandon Artz for the help he 
has given to find a new home for the pickleballers, the Hermiston School District for allowing pickleballers 
to play on their courts, and EOTEC General Manager Al Davis for allowing pickleballers to use EOTEC in the 
winter and as their temporary new home, and everyone involved in fundraising efforts. Gave information 
regarding pickleball being one of the most popular played sports, health benefits for those who play, and 
overall community benefits by having pickleball courts in the community stating competitions and 
tournaments are held throughout the Country and are in areas such as Backer, Condon, and Tri-Cities. 
These tournaments bring in people from all over the area who want to play and watch. As displayed, there 
will also be ADA courts as the pickleballers want to be inclusive to all.  
 
Phil Hamm and Emmett Walker (Pickleball Committee) addressed Council questions, to include: paddles 
that mitigate noise and selecting a proposed area this is more than the minimum 600ft recommended 
distance from residential areas, wind screen for courts, making sure courts are accessible to all community 
members not just the pickleball committee group, sharing maintenance costs with the City for court 
upkeep, and more. 
 
Council suggestions were made to the Pickleball Committee to include applying for annual TRT funds and 
finding other ways to recognize donors and supporters instead of using engraved bricks. 
 
After further discussion, Councilor Linton moved and Councilor Primmer seconded to approve authorizing 
the location for Pickleball Courts at Theater Sports Park. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mayor Drotzmann and Councilor Primmer thanked the Pickleball Committee for their work to help provide 
a great community resource and Councilor Primmer donated funds during the meeting. (applause from 
the audience) 
 
Zencity Survey Update  
City Manager Smith presented, reviewed, and outlined the most recent online survey results conducted 
by Zencity related to city services (attached).  
 
Mayor Drotzmann stated no action is being requested from the Council regarding this item. The 
presentation is information only. 
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Motion to Rescind Ordinance No. 2352 entitled Business License  
City Manager Smith stated at the last meeting Councilor Linton made a motion to rescind Ordinance No. 
2352. Staff asked for additional time to research the uncommon motion and has found that a motion to 
rescind cannot be used to undo something that has already gone into effect, which this has, effective 
February 22, 2024. Instead, a motion to direct staff to prepare an ordinance to repeal Ordinance 2352 
would be most appropriate.   
 
After Council discussion, Councilor Linton moved to direct staff to prepare an ordinance to repeal 
Ordinance No. 2352. Hearing no second, the motion failed. 
 
(Judge Bendixsen exited at 8:41pm) 
 
February 2024 Financial Report 
Councilor McCarthy moved and Councilor Hardin seconded to accept the February Financial Report as 
presented by City Manager Smith (attached) after addressing the correction on page 4 of the report. 
Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Committee Reports 
Parks and Recreation Advisory Committee- Councilor Myers and McCarthy stated they will meet next 
week. 
Business License Advisory Committee- Mayor Drotzmann and Councilor McCarthy stated his Committee 
met prior to the start of this meeting about business fee recommendations and have decided to formulate 
a survey for Downtown District business owners and Chambers Members to participate in regarding fees. 
The Committee will meet again to review these results once they have been collected and thanked those 
participating in these discussions.  
 
Mayor’s Report 
Mayor Drotzmann thanked Executive Director Val Hoxie from the Chamber of Commerce, Angela Pursel 
with KOHU, and all the Hermiston Mayoral Candidates who participated in the Candidate Forum, stating 
it was a great event with a good turnout and encouraged the public to watch the event on the City’s 
YouTube channel. 
 
Council Reports  
Councilor Primmer agreed with Mayor Drotzmann thanking all involved in the forum and stating he 
learned about the candidates and thanked them for bringing new ideas to the table, as well as thanking 
State Senate Candidates for their participation as well. 
 
Youth Advisory Report 
None present. 
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